
SAN FRANCISCO BAY AREA RAPID TRANSIT DISTRICT 
___________________________________ 

 
MEMORANDUM 

 
 

TO:   All BART Contractors & Consultants        DATE:       October 29, 2021 

FROM:  General Manager 

SUBJECT:  BART Board Approves COVID-19 Vaccine Mandate for Contractors & Consultants 
 
 
On October 14, 2021, the BART Board of Directors voted 8-1 to approve a policy statement mandating 
COVID-19 vaccinations of employees, Board members, contractors, and consultants.  I encourage all 
BART consultants, contractors, and suppliers to read the full policy statement enclosed with this 
correspondence. A recording of the October 14th Board meeting can be found on bart.gov/board here with 
the item of discussion beginning at the 1:36:44 mark.   
 
The approved policy requires consultants and contractors that perform work on BART property to be fully 
vaccinated against COVID-19. Subject to the District's General Conditions for Construction and 
Procurement Contracts, Articles GC7.6 and P7.7 "Safety and First Aid Requirements", Article 23.0 "Laws 
and Regulations" of the District's Professional and Technical Services Agreements, and all District System 
Safety procedures and protocols, the requirement to be fully vaccinated shall apply to all full-time or part-
time personnel of any Contractor, Consultant, or Supplier, (as well as their Subcontractors, Subconsultants, 
or Subsuppliers at any tier) performing work on District property, (hereinafter “Covered Contractor” or 
"Covered Contractor Personnel").   
 
All Covered Contractors currently performing work on BART contracts must certify by December 13, 
2021, that all Covered Contractor Personnel are fully vaccinated against COVID-19.  All new Covered 
Contractors commencing work on District property after that date must certify that all Covered Contractor 
Personnel are fully vaccinated prior to the start of performance.  After December 13, 2021, any Covered 
Contractor Personnel who are not fully vaccinated will not be permitted on BART property unless they 
become fully vaccinated.  For the purposes of this policy, an individual is considered "fully vaccinated" 
two weeks after receiving a second dose in a two dose series such as the Pfizer or Moderna vaccines, or 
two weeks after receiving a single dose vaccine, such as Johnson & Johnson's Jassen vaccine, or having 
received any other vaccine regime approved by the Centers for Disease Control.     
 
As part of a Covered Contractor's certification, all Covered Contractors must maintain documentation (i.e. 
vaccination record cards, personnel immunization records) demonstrating that all Covered Contractor 
Personnel have been fully vaccinated. The District reserves the right to obtain and review such 
documentation from the Covered Contractor in order to verify compliance with this Vaccine Mandate.   
 
If you have any questions regarding this Vaccine Mandate or the contents of this correspondence, please 
email the BART Procurement Department at: bartprocurementsupport@bart.gov. 
 

__________________________ 
Robert M. Powers 

Attachment 
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